NEWSLETTER

DEPARTMENT OF CLASSICS

UNIVERSITY OF NORTH CAROLINA

(This is preliminary to a Departmental Newsletter that we hope to get out at least once a year, possibly twice, beginning in 1963-1964. We welcome any information you might want to send, personal or professional, including names and addresses not appearing here. Please address communications to Mr. John E. Ziołkowski, Department of Classics, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, North Carolina.

Albert Suskin Chairman)

May, 1963

Chapel Hill, N. C.

NEW APPOINTMENTS

Two new classicists will join the Department of Classics Faculty next year. Dr. Berthe M. Marti, who has taught at Bryn Mawr College since 1930, will teach for one semester per year, beginning February, 1964. Dr. Marti plans to spend half the year in research at the American Academy in Rome, where she served as Visiting Professor during 1961-1963.

Dr. R. Ross Holloway, currently Visiting Assistant Professor in the Department of Art and Archaeology at Princeton, will become an Assistant Professor here next fall. For several years Dr. Holloway has been associated with the Princeton excavations at Morgantina, Sicily.

Another new faculty member has just completed his first year in the Department. Dr. Philip A. Stadter, who received his Ph.D. from Harvard in January, 1963, began teaching here last fall. Dr. Stadter will be married this summer in Italy.

Mr. John Ziolkowski has been serving as full-time instructor for 1962-1963 and has been reappointed for 1963-1964. He has just recently achieved the Ph.D.

FACULTY

Dr. Hubert M. Martin, Jr. has been away this year at the Center for Hellenic Studies in Washington. He is the second member of our staff to become a fellow at the Center; Dr. Kenneth Reckford was in residence there during the first year of the Center in 1961-1962. Dr. Martin will return to Chapel Hill this summer to teach at the Institute for Latin Teachers, Second Session of Summer School.

Dr. J. Penrose Harland, Professor of Archaeology since 1927, will retire this summer.

Mr. Immerwahr has been promoted to the rank of Professor and Mr. Brown to the rank of Assistant Professor.

Dr. B. L. Ullman, Kenan Professor Emeritus since 1959, has been an active member of the Committee on Prizes of the International Balzan Foundation. Dr. Ullman is one of the two United States representatives on this committee. The foundation was established in 1962 to recognize leading world figures in the arts, sciences, and peace. The most recent of his numerous trips abroad this year was to attend the presentation, at Rome, of the Award of Peace to Pope John XXIII. In addition to serving on the Balzan Committee, Dr. Ullman is the retiring president of the Mediaeval Academy of America.

Dr. Charles Henderson, Jr., Associate Professor of Classics and Dean of Student Affairs, assumed office in January as Secretary-Treasurer of the American Philological Association.

EVENTS OF THE YEAR

The Department of Classics and the University were hosts to the fifth annual meeting of the North Carolina Classical Association on November 2-3, 1962. Over 200 college and high school teachers assembled to hear papers read by their colleagues and to talk shop on the teaching of Classics. Several professors from the University addressed the group. Dr. Immerwahr gave the keynote address Friday night with his illustrated lecture, "Old and New Sites in Greece." Saturday morning Mr. Getty spoke on "Changing Fashions in Classical Metrics" and Dr. Reckford spoke on "Imagery of Sound in Horace, Odes 1, 24."

Last summer Murphey Hall had its face lifted when workmen put in new windows, painted, and generally improved the appearance of this old building. The most extensive renovations were in the main lecture room where the slope of the floor was lessened, new seats were installed, and a projection booth was added. Graduate students now enjoy a new Classics library and seminar room across from the Chairman's office, in addition to more office space upstairs. All of these changes were made when the Department of Romance Languages moved to the new language building, Dey Hall, completed last spring.

Sir Ronald Syme, Camden Professor of Ancient History at Oxford University, delivered a lecture here on October 4, 1962, entitled "The Greeks Under the Roman Rule: A Study in National Conceits." During his visit to Chapel Hill, Sir Ronald also gave an informal talk on Sallust to the graduate students.

SUMMER INSTITUTE, 1963

We will be holding an Institute for Latin Teachers this summer from July 22 to August 9 under the direction of Dr. Suskin. The Institute will offer three courses and a series of lectures by members of the faculty. It is expected that thirty high school teachers from North Carolina and out of the state, the maximum registration accepted, will attend.

Newsletter - Page 3

STUDENTS

Bob Barnett and Grier Davis have been in Italy for the academic year. Bob is studying in Milan on a Fulbright Fellowship. He finished his dissertation before leaving for Italy and plans to come to Chapel Hill during the summer to take his final oral examination. Grier received an Italian Government Award and a Fulbright Travel Grant to study in Rome. He will be back at the University in the fall.

Frank Boggess is completing a year as Fellow of the American School at Athens. This fall he will resume teaching at the University of West Virginia where he taught last spring.

RECENT GRADUATE STUDENTS

Mary Beatty (Ph.D. 1960). Teaching at the University of Richmond.

Marvin Berry (Ph.D. 1959). Teaching at the University of Southern California.

Edward E. Best (Ph.D. 1959). Teaching at the University of Georgia. Ed was married this spring.

Pervy A. Cline (M.A. 1962). Teaching at Meredith College in Raleigh.

Ann Dempsey (M.A. 1961).

Patricia Everard (M.A. 1960).

Richard "Mac" Frazer (Ph.D. 1959). Teaching at Tulane University.

Lenin Garrido (M. A. 1961).

Dan Garrison. Teaching at the University of West Virginia.

Margaret MacQueen Grayson. Married in June, 1962. Will be in residence here in 1963-1964.

Katherine Harelson (M. A. 1961).

Robert Harris (Ph. D. 1961). Will be teaching at the University of Georgia next year.

Vivian Holliday (Ph.D. 1961). Teaching at Wooster College, Wooster, Ohio.

Richard Jensen (Ph.D. 1961). Teaching at the University of Arizona.

Ward Jones (Ph.D. 1959). Teaching at William and Mary. Elizabeth Hunter Jones (Ph.D. 1959).

Bill Kurth. Teaching at the University of Illinois.

Newsletter - Page 4

RECENT GRADUATE STUDENTS (Continued).

Charles Milhauser. Teaching at the University of Iowa.

Louis Palanca . Teaching at the University of North Dakota.

Mario Pelliciaro. Teaching at Georgetown University.

Benny Reece (Ph.D. 1956). Teaching at Furman University.

Mary Ann Robbins (M. A. 1962). Now in Bryn Mawr Graduate School.

Toby Selby (Ph.D. 1956). Chairman of the Department of Classics, University of Richmond.

Ronald White (Ph.D. 1958). Teaching a Tufts University.

Jim Settle (Ph.D. 1962). Teaching at Duke University.

Bob Sonkowsky (Ph. D. 1959). Will be teaching at the University of Minnesota this fall.

Herman Taylor. Teaching at Washington and Lee University.

Joan Tidwell. Teaching in Virginia Beach High School

Joe White. Teaching at Louisiana State University.

John E. Ziolkowski, Editor